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 Western Cape Street Children’s Forum
MINUTES OF THE WCSCF AGM 
 

Wednesday, 30th August 2017, 10:00 – 13:00 

@ Ryland’s Library, Gatesville
ATTENDANCE:   Nick Van Rooyen (Teahmo), Herman Smit (CAP), Pat Eddy (CCID), Isobel  Swarts (Badisa Elsies River), Wilma Piek (VRCID), Headman Sirala-rala (CCID),  Joseph Maganga (CCID),  Yolanda Roloma (WCED), Reinette Retief (Streetsmart), Valdi Van Reenen (Trauma Centre),  Nandi Myburgh (Kinculture), Bettie Niewoud (CW Stellenbosch), Karolien Wesselink (CTMSC), Yvette Apollis (Ashton We Care),  Nomgoobo Nomloroo (Bambanani for Social Dev.), Lonwabo Mshede (ACVV Camps bay), Marion Thomas (KBSJSRA), Elishia Maihn (Tamam),  Dawie Marais (CTMSC), Herman Smit (CAP), Amber-Rose Canfield (Badisa Trio Scottsdene),  Andrea Castle (CTLO). Theodore Hendricks (CTLO), Janice King (WCSCF), Colleen Brookes-Gain (WCSCF)

APOLOGIES:   Colleen Pietersen (TLC), Andile Ndikandika (Salesians), Sandra Collins (SA Kinderhuis), Chevonne Petersen (MID), Jean Sheshea (KRAC), Zolile Jonathan Mqobongo (DSD Children and Families)
1. WELCOME.  Nick welcomed all.  
2. Dean Roomjamia presented a poem dedicated to the life of Zahier Mohammed (Zakkie) who died at the age of 11yrs from HIV after living on the streets for the better part of his life. This was greatly appreciated.
3. Guest Speaker – Valdi Van Reenen Le Roux.  Director of The Trauma Centre, Woodstock.  Steering Committee of the Child Protection Collaborative and has taken it upon herself to seek out an accurate list of children who have been murdered in WC this year.  She is also currently petitioning Parliament for a Commission of Enquiry into Child Safety in the Western Cape.  Valdi recently spoke at the funeral of Courtney Pieters’, outlining the importance of recognising cultural, structural and psychological violence as invisible forms of violence that influences how visible violence (self-directed, interpersonal and collective) is experienced in communities - how victim/perpetrator cannot be seen as purely interpersonal. She said:  “Courtney Pieters’s mother bore the brunt of visible (or physical) violence to the extent that she was escorted from court by the police to avoid a physical attack by her neighbours. But the invisible impact of joblessness, unemployment, hunger and poverty which sent this young mother out to work at night – leaving her children behind – is a reality for women on the Cape Flats..”
Child safety and protection is the business of the WCSCF where we focus on the care of vulnerable children.
Valdi - Thanked Janice for opening her eyes to the plight of the Street Child, saying it comes well-timed as they entering into their strategic thinking phase. She realises that they have neglected the Street Child, focusing to date on the child within the home environment. It opened a new lens for her to look through, to ask: “Who is providing trauma support counselling for the Street Child who is suffering double marginalisation?

Many people ask me why we want a Commission of Enquiry as this country has had so many reports of commissions and yet have made so little progress? Nearly 20 years after the TRC, now we have had Timmels inquest!  We had the Marikana Enquiy, and although there have been findings and recommendations, widows have still not received justice or compensation.  But we say that we don’t think it’s a waste of time - all these Commission of Enquiry’s are not in vain.  These final reports contribute towards continuing advocacy work.  We have to learn that Early Intervention, Tertiary and Prevention must be working together.

It’s not good enough to just have the soup kitchen or the marches.  Who is supporting these people doing these activities when it comes to the implementation of policy that guides protection?  There has to be a better balance.  We ask: what preventative measures are we putting in place.   We understand the need for many orgs in communities to be doing ground work, field work, visiting homes, walking the streets, getting children off the streets.  I take my hat off to the people in Lavender Hill - the Renee Roman Search and Rescue Service that walks the streets of Lavender Hill late at night and finding 3 year olds alone on the streets of the communities. They then take these children to SAPS or if they know the parent and ask why this child is roaming the streets.
My question is who is supporting these initiatives?  Will they be doing this kind of work for the next 10 or 15 years?  How do we actually begin to say “What should have been in put in place to prevent this from happening in the first place”?  What must be put in place to prevent it in the future?
Without us interrogating what is going wrong, how do we move on? So we are asking questions about our treatment frameworks and plans and if this can be happening in the WC, then how effective and impactful are we really? We need to go back to the drawing board.  We need to hear what’s working/ what’s not working. This isn’t a political campaign, it’s a collective campaign with all stakeholders to say you can’t have business as usual.  We need to ask some very serious questions.
Wrt all these child murders I put a question to Premier Zille.  Of the 33 children on that murder list less than 10 of them were kidnapped raped and murdered. Majority of the child deaths are due to gang violence. We have 4 babies who died on day 1 of their lives!  What drives a mom who just gave birth to do that?
As important as Renee and Courtney cases are, Premier Zille needs to look at the various streams of violence that are happening.
When we look at Street Children, they are very strong children in terms of them thinking through what’s best for them even if we don’t see it as that.
I know the initiation into gangs and boys having to rebel against being drawn into gangs and girl’s having to rebel against the grooming into the gangs.  These are motivators for these children to take to the streets to be out of the gangs.  
So it’s not as simple as saying that child murders are happening because family life isn’t what it should be. It’s far deeper than that!  When we blame family life then we make villains of these families.  That’s not right - when we do not take the full context into play.  
So, it’s not so much about a research project that goes and develops a case study of the children who was murdered (as Helen Zille is proposing).  That’s not what we need.  What we need is say for example: WCSCF to come to the Commission of Enquiry to tell us these are the challenges you have in the work you do with SC, the vulnerability and unresolved issues that keep them suffering.  Where is child protection for them? That’s what we want the Commission to do.  Not to lay blame on Govt.  We’re thinking solutions and we can’t have solutions if we don’t listen to each other and sit down as a collective, hear testimony and write it up.  How do you say that you going to choose a case that happened in Lavender Hill and Elsies River and that’s it? What about those children who were murdered in Riebeek West and Worcester and all over.  Do you know on our list we have no SC who has died?  But you know.  We don’t have those stats.  What that saying that, in a sense, SC are invisible? If we want to strengthen child protection then we need to hear from the people working in the field whether they are Govt workers, researchers, community workers, NGO’s, business or faith based - you have to hear out of the horse’s mouth what is happening and then begin to connect the dots and say “this is what’s happening to the boy child.  The girl child”. But without a conclusive report that brings all of us together, whether we are rural or peri-urban, regardless of where we are, child murders are not just happening on the cape flats, it’s not just happening to children under a 5 or just a girl child, its children of different developmental stages.  The kind of interventions we put in place need to be appropriate.

Questions that should be asked of the Dept. of Housing:  “Why drug lords are being allowed to take over housing which should have be given to families?”  “Why was Courtney Peter’s mom’s home, given by Zuma, taken away because she’s still married to her husband?” So she is still living in the same house where her child was murdered and lives with the guilt.  So we would want to invite the Dept of Housing to come to the Commission of Enquiry and ask them “What’s happening to the rental stock?”  “Why is it that people still don’t own their homes?”  The tornado in Manenberg happened years ago and yet those families still have not gotten new houses.

“What drives children out of their homes? These are questions that need to be asked.
What will a research project that Premier Zille is promoting bring us that a Commission of Enquiry won’t? The Summit is on 24/25th September. The challenge we have is the way the Premier and her office is viewing Child protection organisations.  We cannot have certain organisations labelled as “child protection”, then the work that some do is not classified as “child protection” and safety organisations. As a Child protection forum you have to be there.   You need to be there to say to the Premier the research will be a waste of money. You need a Commission of Enquiry so that the voices of all the stakeholders can to be heard.  So we can sit down and think very carefully and strategically how we deal with, for example, Street Children.  How do we integrate Street Children and what support agencies are there? We need to talk about intersectoral collaboration. Do we really partner with homeless people?  I know many of our counsellors think twice of working with Street Childen: their language, their smell.  Even civil society has to ask the question ‘what are we doing” and look at our level of participation with each other.  We had to go a long way to changing perception of roleplayers in organisations wrt working with Street Children.  We can’t have the ostrich mentality.

Wrt the girl child murderers…. These men didn’t belong to a syndicate, they didn’t know each other but there were common threads in their MO.  What does that tell us?   Looking at the ages of the perpetrators and going back, we find intergenerational trauma across the board.

We can’t go on business as usual.  We can’t just have a research project that looks at certain things only because the vulnerability of our children are so huge and we need to look at the different sectors of children.  Street Children is one of the groups that may be  overlooked if the research is focused on certain kinds of children only.  We are saying that we need to hear from Govt agencies what is happening. There are difficulties in the work that we do that is linked to the lack of implementation of policy.
Do we want to continue as NGO’s writing shadow reports?  We see how our country has granted immunity to Grace Mugabe and our policies allow impunity to thrive.  We need to say you brought up Policies.  But are they working?    There are Street Children in our communities as well, not just in the CBD’s.  This is not a SAPS or Social problem only.  But there are issues there as well - SAPS are writing “Natural Causes” on child murder dockets and certificates. There are programs that are working but just when it bears fruit then their funding is stopped.  Exploitation is happening under the name of Volunteerism which is taking people away from being gainfully employed.  That person is in a vicious cycle. 
We met with Minister Plato who sees nothing wrong with the fact that he is directing his own projects -  why the minister’s office, and even funders, moving into the ‘service provider’ role.   The economic as well is is crucial to getting Street Children home.
These are the challenges we are experiencing and this is what should be taken to a Commission of Enquiry.
The Commission of Enquiry is not about berating any political party.  We say that child protection and safety is everyone’s business.  And therefore we are saying to Premier Zille:  Do not divide civil society by doing a small ‘research project’ (6 kids) and using those ‘statistics’ to decide if a Commission of Enquiry is needed.  Unfortunately, if this avenue fails with Parliament, then we must approach the President, which we would prefer not to do.

What we have discovered is that the Domestic Violence and Maintenance laws are clashing heavily.

The Summit - 24/25 September - will be to discuss the Commission on Enquiry.  The WCSCF needs to be there.  If you’re not invited, then gate-crash!
Questions:

Bettie: Agrees with Valdi.  Collaboration is so necessary.  As NGOS’ we need to look at ourselves, and ask the question are we doing what we say we are doing?  Is the money really reaching those it should be reaching?
Dean: Appreciates what Valdi was trying to do but has heard this before.  The words can become very provocative to the public and if the outcome isn’t desirable then violence ensues.  
Valdi:   We need to lots of advocacy.  We do lots of early intervention, but it must go hand in hand with preventative work.  We do not write up reports because we too busy.  Researches write the reports when we who experienced should be writing them.  During the struggle, we did our marches etc, but we also did our writing.   People were shocked to hear that we’ve had POCA (Prevention of Organised Crime Act) for more than 18 years old - but it’s never implemented!  Zille inherited from the ANC the decision that there should be a Child Commissioner in the WC, but it has never been actioned!  How do we move our CBO’s away from just the soup kitchen to high order skill work.  The reason why we push for a Commission and why we go into the communities to explain to the people what it is, is because of its legitimacy.  The Commission of Enquiry is usually chaired by a retired judge.  We want this document, this final report to be used for lobbying.  Anger, there is collective anger in our communities.  Wrt to the court case, the community said that if they didn’t get satisfaction then they want to harm the judge.  Now that’s the kind of mind-set we want to steer them away from. We need to educate our communities with the kinds of mechanisms beyond early intervention that can be done.
Nick: Thanked Valdi for her valuable talk and time and invited her to come and requested that she speak at a general WCSCF meeting in the future again.  Janice:   Thanked Valdi for all she is doing for child protection in the Western Cape.  We look forward to a growing collaborative relationship in the future.
Other AGM Agenda Items:
4. Introductions.  Nick asked that everyone introduce themselves.
5.  Minutes of last meeting & matters arising.  Nick proposed and Herman seconded minutes of AGM 2016.  The agenda was accepted.
6. Chairpersons report.  Nick said that everyone could read his report in the Annual Report at leisure.  He thanked every organisation member and participant for their support - “working together is vital”.   He thanked everyone for sharing resources.  It was a year of challenges. Thanks to Janice and Colleen for all their hard work and commitment.  He wished everyone well for the year. 

7. Treasurers Report including Audited Financial Statements.  Copies of the Annual Financial Statement are was available to be viewed.  Nicholas Engelbrecht from Reporting Solutions gave the financial report. The financial situation of the WCSCF is good, with Net Assets invested of R648 000. The Balance shows we are  standing strong and firm.  Income was fine with an Annual Increase from DSD, and support from Community Chest of R50000.  No grant from lottery, but we did have Interest on investment received of R34 000.   Expenses:  R579 000 which is a appropriate 8% increase on the previous years spending in line with inflation.  This year we had a Surplus of R1600.  The Annual Financial Statements were approved and accepted.
8. Proposal and adoption of Auditors.  We have used Marx Gore for many years.  Nick proposed we switch to Nolands, who Reporting Solutions have a good working relationship with.  It was felt that Nolands has a good reputation and was well known by those present.  This was proposed, Isobel and Wilma seconded.
9. WCSCF Coordinators report – Janice.  This has been a tough but good year in the end.  Although we have decreased our meeting frequency to every second month, our footprint has expanded.  Fewer meetings meant we had more time to work in between, and this enabled us to expand into more areas, developing regional forums in new areas, networking was more effective and multiplying.  As you will see in the Annual Report, aside from our general meeting, we now have 2 Northern Suburbs sub-forums, Eden Karoo and CT DIC’s, one in the Far South, Gansbaai, Heseequa region and we have been able to revive the Youth Development Forum into the made-over “CNOYO” (Collaborative Network or Youth Organisations).
In the child protection statuatory system, we are still lobbying for more Social Workers, more bed space in Child Care Facilities’, and more placement options.  Lots of lobbying and advocacy still needed to be done.  National legislation calls for child protection forums in every local community, and this could be where our focus to turn to in the future.

Our annual capacity building workshops will be with the DIC’s and this year the topic is Continuous Trauma/ Trauma Informed Strategies and Substance Abuse Strategies taking place in September/October in CT and Eden Karoo.  
10. WCSCF Executive Nominations and Elections.  There was not a quorum at the meeting with 12 Member organisations present out of 33.  There was one Proxy vote sent in from Stacey Doorly-Jones (2nd Chance).  Pat Eddy was asked to be the Electoral Officer.  Nominees that have accepted are as follows:
1. Joseph - CCID

2. Dawie - CTMSC

3. Karolien - CTMSC

4. Nick - TEAHMO

5. Jacque - VRCID

6. Wilma - VRCID

7. Marion - KBSJSRA

8. Betty - CW Stellenbosch

9. Herman - CAP

7 Member representatives were voted in as the New Executive Committee:
1) Joseph - CCID

2) Dawie - CTMSC

3) Wilma - VRCID

4) Marion - KBSJSRA

5) Betty - CW Stellenbosch

6) Herman - CAP

7) Nick - TEAHMO

Since a quorum was not present, a Special Meeting within 7 days will be held in order to ratify decisions made at this meeting.  It was decided to have it on Friday, 1st September at 11am at CCID in CT. 
11. Constitution Amendments.  Constitution amendments were sent to the Forum with appropriate notice for Members perusal.  Amendments included aspects of the separate policy document that can now be included into the main body of the Constitution:  Proxy Voting Policy, Disputes Policy.  

There were no objections to the amendments. Nick Proposed the changes be accepted.  Herman and Wilma accepted.  These decisions taken with regard to the Constitutional will also be included in the Special Meeting on Friday.

Executive Committee to decide on portfolios at the first Executive Meeting. 
Annual Reports are available after the meeting and from Janice.  Electronic copies will be sent to the Forum.
12. Any other business.  None.
13. Next AGM – August / September 2018
14. Refreshments and Networking
Signatures: 

Meeting Chair:  




    Another Exec Present:   




Enquiries:   Janice Sparg (WCSCF Coordinator)    Cell: 072 4500 456

  Email:  wcstreetchild@gmail.com
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